 COBHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 2016/17 (NO 8)
Minutes of the PARISH COUNCIL MEETING held in 

The Meadow Room on  

Monday 6th February 2017 at 7.30 pm
PRESENT


COUNCILLORS:
CLLR R DYMOND (CHAIR)
CLLR M HAIG
CLLR S DYER

CLLR J BLACKETT
CLLR G GABBITAS
CLLR B SMITH
CLLR ARNOTT
CLLR K SMITH
CLLR M BOOTH

IN ATTENDANCE:
MRS K LANE (CLERK) and approx. 17 Parishioners

CLLR B SWEETLAND


CLLR S JASSAL

1. Apologies for Absence: None
2. Minutes:  to confirm and sign the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting on Monday 9th January 2016. One small amendment on p5. Cllr Booth requested that the Parish Council records where accidents occur in the village so we can see if a pattern emerges. Clerk to record on separate document. 
3. Declaration of Interests:  None.

Cllr Dymond welcomed everyone and introduced Nikola Floodgate, Schemes delivery Manager for KCC Highways.
4. Cobham Traffic Management
Cllr Sweetland spoke about the road closure in The Street. He had spoken to the workmen who explained that it was an electricity fault which UK Power Networks were repairing. It was an emergency job hence no notification. He explained that utility companies have a legal right to dig up the road but there is a requirement to reinstate it all. There was a concern that the cobbled pavement is properly reinstated. Cllr Sweetland informed the Parish Council so we could consider storing the cobbles until the road is reinstated properly. 

Cllr Sweetland explained that this is the 6th year that KCC have had budget cuts so there is not a lot of money in any department at KCC. They are still doing what they can with reduced budgets. He said that he does however still get, as KCC member for the area, a small members’ fund which reduces each year. This is now combined with a community fund. It has enabled Cllr Sweetland to support some local projects/works eg it provided fence to prevent quad bikes, some work at the back of the community shop in Cobham and those sorts of projects. In Sole Street and Cobham more has been spent than anywhere else in recent years, most recently the bollards to try to prevent kerb mounting. He said that this project would be starting next week or the week after but he did caution that we cannot control all bad behaviours.

Cllr Dymond said we would be keeping a watch on the cobbles.

Cllr Sweetland then gave a quick update on KCC matters. He said that a Lower Thames Crossing announcement was expected before middle of March. He said he had spoken to several people, including Leaders of KCC and Dartford Council, but no-one really knows what is going to be announced now. Everyone is keeping their cards very close to their chest. MP Adam Holloway also met with Chis Grayling, Secretary of State for Transport recently but still no update.

Cllr Dymond mentioned re-looking at getting a Speedwatch group together in Sole Street. There is an issue about where a camera could be sited, but perhaps alternative locations could be suggested and a new risk assessment carried out.
Cllr Sweetland spoke about flooding in Sole Street. This has been a problem for quite some time. KCC will be carrying out some work there in February. They need to dig out soak aways. The delay has been caused by the fact that lots of other cables are close to where they will be digging and they have had to identify these before they can start any work. Cllr Sweetland said that when he took over there were two bad flooding areas, one on the A227 bend which is now fixed. Sole Street is the second one and hopefully this will be sorted soon too. 

Nicola Floodgate said that they still hoped to have works completed by the end of February. 

Cllr Sweetland asked about the ‘Unsuitable for HGVs’ sign. The Clerk explained that a request had been sent to Highways England requesting that the wording be added to the A2 slip road sign. They had responded to say that a review of all signage along the A2 was taking place and our request would be considered as part of that.  

Cllr Sweetland spoke about the parking outside the Church. He said that if people park there, they risk receiving a parking ticket. Cllr Sweetland had put the sign on the wall there himself.  

A speeding survey was carried out last year in Sole Street – tubes were placed across the road and measured over a two-week period. The result of this was a mean speed of less than 28mph over 12 hour period but we will not see the extremes in this data.
Cllr Sweetland also spoke about the pavement that we would like to have in Sole Street, between Round Street and Scratton Fields. He said pavements are hugely expensive to install, and the other problem being that KCC do not own the land. Cllr Sweetland has found a grant for safer bus routes and has ear marked enough for parts of pavement, if not a continuous stretch. The problem is that we are trying to find ownership of one piece of land. The stage we are at now is that we are still trying to apply for grant, and in the meantime the design is being worked on. He said that things do take time to come to fruition. He also said that the Speedwatch programmes do work but they require volunteers.

Again, Cllr Sweetland cautioned that there is a limit to what we can do. He said we can deliver infrastructure but cannot stop behaviour like the man he had witnessed in the van driving all the way along the pavement. He said that we will continue to consider new ideas. 

Cllr Dyer said he had researched speed camera and they cost between £90-£130k to install. 
Cllr Dymond thanked Cllr Sweetland for all his support.
Nikola Floodgate spoke next. She explained that she has been with KCC Highways since October 2016. She explained that the Parish is not alone with the problems that are being experienced. The team do need to prioritise the issues i.e. where safety is being critically compromised. Kent Police data is used to target the efforts by the team. Speeding, pavement mounting, rat running and illegal parking are examples of some of the areas that KCC can try to address although they cannot address all issues.   

Nikola explained that the scheme was due to start the following day, including a series of signs, lines and improvements and additional bollards. This should go some way towards changing the poor behaviour of motorists. However, this does not mean everyone will adhere to the 20mph speed limit etc. There is only so much that can be done to stop poor driver behaviour – these are difficulties that every Parish across the country experiences. 
One former Speedwatch member said that when they were recording speeding last year, Cobham was the 6th worst location in Kent.

Nikola said that she would send details of the data logs. She also explained that speeding is a Kent Police enforcement issue, not a County Council issue. She said that there has been recent changes in Police Officers, and the current team seem much more forthcoming in helping. She said we need a package of small interventions to make a difference. One severe change will have whole host of knock-on effects. 
One person stated that some of the bollards have been put in the wrong place. Cllr Sweetland said that members of the Parish Council had walked up and down The Street and spoke to various people regarding the sighting of the bollards.  An Engineer also suggested the best places for the bollards to go. The bollards are needed where children walk.
Cllr Sweetland said that people did want the bollards and gave as an example the portico that has been knocked off due to drivers mounting the kerb. No-one from the Parish Council had indicated that they did not want the bollards. Bollards had been requested and this is being carried out as asked. As with most solutions, what is right for some people can cause problems for others. 

Cllr Haig said that only one family has complained about the bollards and that they are working. 

Nikola went on to explain that when putting in infrastructure, we must also consider the life cost of that, plus impact. Cameras for example cost between £40-£90k plus maintenance, installation, risk assessment etc. All monies raised from the cameras go to the Treasury, not to the Council that paid for them. On top of that they are ugly and considered a last resort. It would be against the Department of Transport guidelines to just put cameras in. Nikola suggested giving the new scheme time to see how it works. 
Parishioners present raised concern about the fact that the proposed changes had been dragging on for so long. Meetings had been held with various different representatives from Highways, all with varying views on how The Street should be changed. Then the staff moved on and new staff taken over so process all started again. As a result everyone is feeling quite despondent. 

One parishioner asked whether we could consult on making Cobham a pedestrian zone. Nikola said that it was not out of the question, but unlikely. 

The Clerk explained that a Batts Rd resident had phoned to say how bad Batts Rd was during The Street temporary closure as all traffic diverted down their road. So again, all things have a knock-on effect elsewhere.  

Nikola said that what we need to try to do is to make this accessible for people, but as unattractive as a quick route as possible. It needs careful thought. 
Nikola went on to talk about some short-term quick wins: Increase signage - emotive signs that schools can use designed by children.  Placement of bollards and redefining lines. No central carriageway sign – can make a real difference. Rumble strips and gateway feature.  Need to be careful where rumble strips are placed due to noise and vibration. 

Flashing sign: There are two types of vehicle-activated signs. They cost between £5 and £7k and have reasonable low maintenance. The portable ones, that can be moved within a set area, cost approximately £5-£6.5k. The vehicle activated signs surprise the driver and act as a reminder of the speed limit. Neither type capture number plates but they do store speed data. 

One speedwatch member said that even with high vis jackets and signs, it doesn’t stop people speeding. 

Nikola said that these people we can’t change. We can’t change poor driver behaviour. Presence on Street would be more appropriate than some of the other measures. Build-outs are dangerous in her opinion. 

Bollards – once corrected and reflectors plates added, should deter pavement mounting. 
Someone suggested raising the kerbs. Nikola said that this is a very expensive option as the pavements would also need to be raised.

One person questioned whether there is anything to be gained from unrestricted parking? This causes congestion but may discourage people using as a rat run. Chicanes cause drivers to accelerate rather than slow down.
Nikola mentioned pop-up parking bays that some Councils have installed on the Highway. These are semi-permanent. They work in some areas but are creating a congestion problem in some areas.   
Former Speedwatch member said that each time they held a session, the police/PCSOs were always emailed with the date and time but no one ever came to assist.

Cllr Booth asked what the police attitude to enforcement was. Nikola said she didn’t know but she would be happy to take that action away with her and will try to get more input from Kent Police.

Cllr Jassal said that community safety came under his portfolio. He said there is an Officer in charge whose area is Cobham & SS. He said he will try to get him to the village to explore option of enforcement, particularly in the mornings and evenings at school drop-off and pick-up times. He said that the team have been enforcing parking violations outside schools. He said that parking outside schools in this Borough is atrocious. 

Cllr Dymond said that the issue of kerb mounting is a particular concern. We need to educate people. It would be good to get a group of people in over a period of time. 

Cll Jassal said he would try to arrange regular attendance and will try to get a police officer out. He said he would try to get a meeting organised before the next Parish Council meeting. 

A parishioner asked how the traffic would be managed whilst the works are being done. Nikola said that there would not be any traffic lights and that work should take approximately one week. There will not be any road closures, just local traffic management, cones etc.

Cllr Dymond then thanked Cllr Sweetland for his support in getting the grant for three defibrillators in the village.  
Cllr Sweetland mentioned the Freight Action plan for Kent which is open to consultation until mid-March. Cllr Sweetland said he had spoken to the Police Commissioner regarding lorries on the A2.  To be followed up with police again as they are supposed to be moving the lorries on. There is also an issue with the mess that the lorry drivers are leaving behind. He also spoke about the lorry park which is planned towards Ashford way. 

5. Parishioners Comments
The gullies at the edge of Manor Road were mentioned again. Apparently they were not done well and need doing again. The Clerk said she has reported the damaged kerb edge and potholes but has been told by KCC Highways that they are only doing the works that are considered ‘safety critical’ due to budget cuts. The same response was received when the Clerk requested an update on the clearance of the footway from Sole Street to Camer Park. 

6. Matters Arising from previous minutes 

Sunken drain covers in The Street

These are all now fixed. To remove from agenda. 


Blocked gullies along The Street

Cleared. To remove from agenda. Thank you to Cllr B Smith for dealing with this. 


Drain by Leather Bottle

No longer an issue. To remove from agenda.


Jeskyns Park (parking) 

Cllr Haig stated that when the car park is full people are parking on the verges again. This might be temporary whilst The Street is closed. 

Japanese Knotweed  

Currently no signs of this growing in the village.

Dogs on leads/pick up after your dogs

Cllr Booth to investigate what happened to the signs for the upper field

Defibrillators

Need to decide where we want the defibrillators to go at St Mary’s Church room. Cllr Haig to discuss with the PCC. Chris Antrobus offered to install one for the Meadow Room. Thank you to Claire Hargrove, Cobham Community Pre-school for arranging the purchase of this defibrillator. 

 
Benches

Cllr B Smith reported that he has moved one of the benches to the bottom field. Remove from agenda

Police & Crime Commissioners meeting

Cllr Dymond mentioned the upcoming meeting and advised people to arrive at 7pm.

Dog fouling

Still an issue. It was suggested that this is reported to Stuart Alford who may be able to get someone out to police the area. Clerk to report. We really need to try and find out where the dog is from and who the owner is. 

Cllr Jassal said that if there is a hot spot or specific time that this occurs to let him know and he could get enforcement officers out. On-the spot-fines can be issued the same as for littering. 
Playground tidy-up
Cllr Dymond said that she is organising a meeting with Cllr Dyer to go through Safety report and see what needs to be done. The rubber matting also needs power washing. Cllr Booth offered to investigate what exactly needs doing in the playground in terms of tidying and cleaning and will report back at next meeting.  

Luddesdown Footpaths Committee

The Clerk said that she had asked the Footpaths Committee whether Luddesdown Parish Council had also been asked to contribute towards equipment. Still awaiting response. 

7. Ongoing Items
Playing Fields
Costs for the metalwork required – Cllr Dyer is getting a quote. 
Footpaths
Cllr Dymond said that some walkers recently came through the village and got lost by pathway through the Orchard by pond in Sole Street. Signage is there but not as obvious now trees are gone. Cllr Armott said she would walk the route and report back.  
Cllr Dymond said that on 21st Sept there is an organised walk called the Silk River Project. All towns along the Thames are asked to do 10 mile walk along their stretch of The Thames from Kew into Kent.
Transport

Cllr Jassal to send dates to Clerk for next JTB meeting.  
Planning
Cllr Jassal spoke about Knights Place application. He said that that special circumstances have been put forward to the Council - a variation of planning application has been submitted with the kitchen downstairs. Cllr Jassal wanted to make the Parish Council aware of the special circumstances and said that the Parish Council could comment on it again if they wished.
Cllr K Smith said that the Parish Council was not aware of any special circumstances and could therefore only give view on the planning application presented at the time. 
February Planning Report (as at  30/1/17)
Results of Applications Pending

Ref No 20160993 - Corner Cottage, Round Street, DA13 9BA
Demolition of existing extensions and garage. Erection of a part two storey and part single storey extension on the north elevation ad single storey extension to form new entrance.  Erection of two single storey pavilion-style buildings with pitched roofs connected with a single storey infill extension to form kitchen/dining room and a garage incorporating an open terrace.  Alterations to the property.

CPC objects to this planning application.  

GBC Permitted.

Ref No 20160967 - The Oaks, Sallows Shaw DA13 9BP
REVISED PLANS - Application for minor material amendment to planning permission reference number 20150636 for the conversion and extension of existing garage into a one bedroom annex and construction of a swimming pool; to allow the demolition of the existing garage and its re-building.

CPC has no objection to this amended application but note that the proximity of the proposed extension to the boundary remains.

Ref No 20161112 - Land North of Wildacre, Sole Street, DA13 0XZ
Erection of 5 No Bedroom dwelling and detached double garage.

CPC objects to this proposal to build in the MGB in an AONB.  The proposal for a white rendered two-storey plus basement dwelling with detached double garage on land previously used for grazing horses cannot be viewed as beneficial or desirable.  The entrance/driveway to the land is opposite the Public House carpark, Sole Street Station and has bus stops either side of the road on the approach to the hump backed bridge, adding a further hazardous exit on to what is already a dangerously busy stretch of road.

The overall design and associated technologies are extremely well considered but the preservation of MGB in an area of AONB has to be any Parish Council’s first and foremost obligation.

Ref No 20170021 - Dabbs Place, Farmhouse, Jeskyns Road, DA13 9BL
Erection of a single storey detached outbuilding at the rear to accommodate swimming pool and associated facilities.

CPC Objects to the proposal which is similar in size to the already over-extended main house.  There is no additional drive way or parking shown and we wonder whether this proposal is purely for personal use.  This must surely add more bulk and is inappropriate development, that is by definition harmful to the openness and fails to safeguard the countryside from encroachment.

Ref No 20160774 – Revised Application, Knights Place Farm Watling Street, ME2 3UB  

Retention of two storey building used as car port and store at ground floor with residential annexe above; conversion of ground floor to form part of residential annexe.

In light of the amendments we vigorously object to the revised planning application.  Notwithstanding the intention to legally tie this outbuilding to the main building, Cobham PC objected to the original application and can find no reason why the amendments change our objections.

This Listed property sits in MGB and an area of AONB;  this must surely be viewed as encroachment and flouting of the conditions imposed for its protection, and harmful in all respects.

Footway between Round Street and Scratton Fields
Discussed earlier.
Sweepshole Pond
Reeds will be dug out in March.
Meadow Room
Chris Antrobus reported that since the last meeting, there have been regular users of the Chairman’s clinic. A Community maintenance day was held and the facilities cleaned and minor improvements made. They propose to do at least one more Community maintenance day this year when they will tackle some of the bigger jobs. The plan is to have a BBQ in the afternoon. For the bigger projects - e.g. windows- currently looking for grants and fund raising.  A number of suppliers have been asked for quotes. Chris said that the regular users and ad hoc user system is running well. 
Dates for the diary:

29th April – Munchies on the Meadow
9th May – AGM

9th Sept  – Movies on the Meadow

8. GBC Matters
Cllr Jassal explained the plans for closure of many of the Public Toilets. To make books balance the Councils need to find an extra £2.4m per year, and they have just found out that they will lose an extra £750k year per year. £3m per year of savings to make by 2020. Trying to implement savings now. To minimise savings having to make, they are investing in new ventures too. Cllr Jassal explained that there is a cost of around £60k to maintain toilets within the Borough. Not all public toilets will be closed. There is a proposal to have Parish toilets funded by Parishes and a pilot scheme for publicans to fund maintenance in return for advertising etc. 
Cllr Dymond said that the Cobham public toilet will be closed as of 31 March as part of the closure of all rural toilets. The land that the toilet building is housed is owned by Cobham parish and subsequently rented to GBC. If the Parish Council took on the maintenance etc then we would have to open and close them, arrange for cleaning etc. Unlikely we could increase precept sufficiently to cover the costs. 

It was reported that Cobham toilets do not suffer high levels of vandalism. Cllr Jassal explained that one plan is for the village pubs are to be asked if non-patrons can use their toilets. 
The question was asked as to what will happen to the building. Cllr Jassal is asking for an update. The current public toilets will not be reinstated in the future. 

Cllr Dymond said that the telephone box will also be removed by BT. It has been used 22 times in the past year. 

The issue of paper planning applications was also discussed. Cllr Jassal said that the cost of paper copies is approximately £850 per year. Cllr K Smith suggested that cost is added to Rural applications. Admin fee to applicant.

An A1 printer was discussed. The cost of this is thought to be approximately £260 for one of a decent standard, but there is still the issue of where this would be kept. Cllr Jassal said to hold fire on this as it is still being discussed and there may be a possibility of donating a printer to the Parish Council. 
9. KALC
Most things discussed already. 
KALC have suggested that we should set aside £1400 per year, which is currently not budgeted for. Clerk to circulate courses.  

10. Correspondence
Youth Club – the Parish Council has received a request for money towards cost of Leader. Cllr Dymond is investigating possible grant.
Freight action plan – consultation information to go on Facebook and website

UK Power Networks leaflets for vulnerable residents – copies given to Cobham College

Round Street 30mph limit request – the official response was read out. No serious issues reported for this to happen. 
11. Any other Business

Litter-pick – scheduled for Sun 5th March
Cllr Dymond reported that a community bus trip to Bluewater has been organised, plus a trip to Millbrook on 6th March. Clerk to ask other drivers if they would like to help with this – perhaps first Monday every other month for Millbrook trip 

12. Matters Raised by Parish Councillors      
Cllr Booth reported that there is a serious litter problem along Watling Street, from Cobham Hall roundabout up to Thong Lane.  Also, in Scotland Lane there are mattresses and black bags which a resident reported on 9th Sept. Clerk to follow-up.
It was also reported that the byway from top of Battle Street to Scalers Hill, there is a pond with lots of rubbish poured in there.

One parishioner also reported abuse of use of a byway. There are frequent incidents of 4 wheel drives climbing banks, tearing up byway at night. There is also evidence of drug use in the woodland and bad behaviour through the night too. The resident would like this byway to be downgraded to a bridleway. Clerk to investigate. 

Cllr Gabitas mentioned that there had been incidents at Owletts too.
       13. Finance

On the proposal of Cllr Haig, seconded by Cllr Dyer, the following cheques were signed and ratified: 
06/02/17
Clerk’s salary (Feb)




£216.80

06/02/17
M Lisney (Feb)




£144.00

06/02/17
2 x defibrillators, Primary Care Supplies

£2877.60

Total






       

£3238.40

As there was no other business the Chairman closed the public meeting at 9.25pm.


Chairman............................................................................................................................
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